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Abstract  Phenomenology is a research approach that is 
uniquely positioned to help scholars learn from the 
experience of others. Even though it is a powerful research 
approach, the nature of phenomenology is qualitatively 
requiring a more subjective, interpretive stance which 
makes it incompatible with ICT research which is based on 
logical, objective and quantifiable procedures. This 
incompatibility has made ICT scholars shy away from 
applying it in their research work. However, 
phenomenology can still be used to explore challenging 
problems in the field of ICT, by understanding its nature of 
studies and working to ensure proper alignment between 
the specific research question and researchers' underlying 
philosophy. An important finding from the different studies 
that have applied phenomenology is that empiricism and 
phenomenology do not oppose each other, rather while 
empiricism helps understand what happens in ICT use, 
phenomenology helps to uncover the root cause behind the 
empirical observation. Therefore, it is important to know 
areas in ICT research where phenomenology is most 
suitable. This article examines the applicability of 
phenomenology approach in the field of ICT by defining 
phenomenology, explaining the nature of studies that apply 
it, highlighting the benefits of applying phenomenology 
approach in the field of ICT, Discussing suitable areas in 
the field of ICT where phenomenology approach is applied 
and Revealing areas where phenomenology approach has 
been applied in the field of ICT. 

Keywords  Phenomenology, ICT, Interpretive 
Phenomenology, Descriptive Phenomenology, 
Experiences, Educational Technology 

1. Introduction
Even though human beings can learn from the 

experiences of others, in most cases they are unwilling to 
do so. Maybe because they assume similar circumstances 
cannot befall them. Or they assume that they can make 
better decisions in a similar situation, or they reason 
experiences are subjective therefore unreliably informative 
than objective data collected from external reality. Despite 
the assumptions underlying the decision they take, it is 
important to learn from the experiences of others. After all, 
the research aims to study a subject to uncover new 
information and achieving a new understanding of the 
subject. The new understanding can better be discovered 
by understanding the experiences of others so that we can 
pick up new insights about a particular phenomenon [1]. 
Researchers in the field of ICT shy away from learning 
these experiences, instead they focus on the cause-effect of 
the particular phenomena. But to understand the meaning 
individual ascribes to, ICT researchers need to be able to 
carefully explore and learn from the experience of others. 
For instance, the feeling a displaced refugee has when 
interacting with their loved one through a video chat [2]. 
Even though some researchers may argue that providing a 
theoretical explanation is good enough to explain the use of 
ICT for personal betterment, it is insufficiently adequate to 
reveal the experience lived by an individual. Therefore, 
ICT researchers need to learn from the experiences of 
others.  

Phenomenology is a qualitative research approach that is 
suitable to fill this gap. However, in the field of ICT, it does 
not have a strong following, because of the different 
philosophical stance underpinning phenomenology and 
ICT. While phenomenology takes a humanistic approach 
which is rooted in the understanding that human activity is 
the force that creates what we perceive to be the society[3], 
ICT research takes a positivistic approach in which the 
world is seen as composed of objects that humans can 
study, understand and manipulate which is a view accepted 
by quantitative researchers[4]. 

This paper is organized as follows; Section II provides 
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an overview of the philosophical background of 
phenomenology. Section III discusses the nature of studies 
that apply phenomenology approach, section IV highlights 
the benefits of applying phenomenology in the field of ICT, 
section V discusses suitable areas in the field of ICT where 
phenomenology can be applied, section VI Reveal how and 
where phenomenology approach has been applied in the 
field of ICT and section VII concludes by presenting 
challenges of applying phenomenology approach in the 
field of ICT and emphasizing on new important aspects of 
the study. 

2. What Is Phenomenology? 
Phenomenology is a qualitative research approach that 

aims to describe the essence of a phenomenon by exploring 
it from the viewpoint of those who have experienced it, to 
understand the meaning participants ascribe to that 
phenomenon [3]. Manen in [5] describes it as a study of an 
individual's lived experience of the world that emphasizes 
that those who have experienced phenomena can 
communicate to the outside world. It aims to describe the 
meaning of these experiences about what and how it was 
experienced [3]. It seeks to understand a person’s 
experience rather than provide a causal explanation of the 
experience. 

There are other qualitative research approaches such as 
narrative, grounded theory, ethnography, and case study. 
They contrast with phenomenology in terms of 
foundational consideration. The narrative approach relies 
on stories told by individuals about their lives. They are 
more interested in the manner in which the individuals 
make sense of their experiences rather than the experience 
itself. The grounded theory focuses on common 
experiences and seeks to explain the activity or event [6]. 
Ethnography is concerned with studying the sites rather 
than the individuals. Therefore, ethnographers are more 
informants than participants [7]. The case study aims to 
understand the entire case in the totality of the environment. 
It not only dwells on the present action of an individual but 
also the past, environment, emotions, and thoughts. All 
these approaches differ with phenomenology in that 
phenomenology focuses on shared or lived experiences of 
an individual [3]. The phenomenologist becomes a 
participant in the experience. 

There are different types of phenomenology rooted in 
different schools of philosophy, therefore the choice of a 
phenomenological research methodology requires the 
scholar to reflect on the philosophical stance embraced by 
that particular phenomenology. 

The two most popular phenomenological research 
methodologies are hermeneutic (interpretive) and 
transcendental (descriptive) phenomenology. 
Transcendental phenomenology is grounded in Husserl's 
work in which he argued that the mind or objective science 

closely represents reality and offers a better way to 
understand the world [8]. Transcendental is rooted in the 
philosophical notion of consciousness and how one comes 
to known the world. On the other hand, hermeneutic 
phenomenology challenges many of the practical and 
philosophical assumptions associated with transcendental 
phenomenology. This is manifested in the way 
hermeneutic phenomenologist move away from looking at 
the consciousness of a phenomenon to looking at how 
things manifest and matter in the world [8]. 

3. Field of Studies That Have Applied 
Phenomenology 

Phenomenology being a qualitative research approach is 
most suitable for qualitative research. It is applied in a 
variety of fields. It is applied in medicine to try to 
understand the experiences a patient goes through during 
illness, to illuminate the experience and enable the health 
care providers to enhance their understanding in providing 
care for the patient. Carel [9] developed a 
phenomenological method through a concept taken from 
Marleau-Ponty and demonstrated the usefulness of 
phenomenology in illuminating the experience a patient 
goes through during illness. Neubauer et al [1] employed 
phenomenology methodology for health professions 
education scholars. They used transcendental and 
hermeneutic phenomenology approached to understand the 
experiences of others and gain new insight on how to 
maximize the effectiveness of feedback, workplace-based 
learning, and clinical reasoning. However, they warned 
that even though phenomenology is a valuable tool and an 
important research strategy for health professional 
educators, its application can be challenging when one is 
not familiar with the philosophical underpinning or 
methodology application. Even though many studies have 
reported success rate in using phenomenology in health 
research, Kuller [10] questions whether phenomenology is 
the best approach for health research. He argues that the 
phenomenology approach alone will improve how a patient 
describes the disease, but may not results in reducing the 
disease burden in the human population. Therefore he 
suggests the need to link phenomenological, etiologic and 
social approaches for successful and high-quality research. 

Phenomenology has also been applied in the field of 
psychology in which researchers have attempted to 
understand the experience general practitioners go through 
when dealing with patients with emotional problems or 
mental disorders. Both phenomenology and psychology 
are concerned with consciousness in general as well as with 
specific acts of consciousness like perception, memory, 
comprehension of meaning, reasoning, etc. Yet, the 
theoretical orientation and perspective in which 
consciousness is studied in psychology are highly different 
from that of phenomenology [11]. Davidsen [12] 
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conducted an empirical study aimed at exploring the 
experiences General Practitioners (GP) go through when 
handling patients with emotional problems or mental 
disorders. He applied both descriptive and interpretive 
phenomenology by interviewing several GPs to gain 
insight into different perceptions and experiences they 
undergo when delivering therapy, other psychological 
interventions and interpersonal interactions during 
consultations. 

Phenomenology approaches have also been applied in 
the field of anthropology to understand how 
anthropologists think of lived experiences such as illness, 
morality, sensory perception, creativity among others. It 
aids anthropologist to reconfigure what it means to be 
human, to have a body, to suffer and to heal [13]. Desjarlais 
and Throop [13] conducted a review to explore the most 
significant dimensions and findings of phenomenology 
approaches in anthropology. They pointed out implications 
inherent in such approach and addressed ways in which 
they have contributed to analytic perception employed in 
anthropology. They further pointed out the main critiques 
of the phenomenology approached applied in the field of 
anthropology.  

Phenomenology methodology has also been applied in 
the field of religious education to try and understand the 
experiences a scholar goes through in the religion he seeks 
to study to understand the meaning and manifestations of 
the religious phenomena of the particular religion. Leech 
[14] presented a discussion on the importance of a 
phenomenological approach for religious education. He 
pointed out the elements of the method and concluded on 
the importance of applying the phenomenology approach 
in religious studies. To evaluate the effectiveness of 
practicing religious tolerance Awang and Ramli [15] 
presented a discussion on applying the phenomenology 
approach in teaching comparative religious education.  

Another field of study that has seen the application of 
phenomenology is the education sector. It has been applied 
in education communication technology [8], to understand 
the set of expectations of millennial teachers in teaching 
technology [16] and to understand students' experiences in 
using technology for learning [17].  

4. Benefits of Applying Phenomenology 
Approach in the Field of ICT 

The field of ICT can greatly benefit from applying the 
phenomenology approach. Phenomenology being a 
qualitative approach can greatly complement quantitative 
methods by enriching and validating its findings [18]. In 
the field of ICT, the use of qualitative research in 
educational technology is greatly encouraged. Even though 
phenomenology has not been fully utilized as a research 
methodology in the field of ICT, some of the benefits that 
can be realized by its application include: (1) Getting an 
in-depth insight of experiences in a multifaceted and 

comprehensive manner. (2) The approach provides a 
unifying framework for a research agenda on experiences 
with technology. (3) It provides a theoretical and 
philosophical framework as well as a consistent 
methodology and methods. (4) it provides clear guidelines 
on sample selection, data collection, data analysis, ethics 
and validity, which would facilitate its adoption in the field; 
and (5) generally strengthening the qualitative basis of 
educational technology research [19]. 

5. Suitable Areas in the Field of ICT 
Where Phenomenology Approach Is 
Applied 

Even though different philosophical stance underpins 
phenomenology and ICT research, phenomenology 
approaches can still be applied in some instances in the ICT 
field. Phenomenology needs not to be applied in all the 
processes and or procedures encompassing ICT research, 
rather some specific facets of ICT can be solved using this 
approach[2]. However, the use of phenomenology in ICT is 
limited because ICT is treated as a tool to achieve a means 
to an end rather than a means itself. Others view ICT as a 
social construct that results from a complicated process, 
influenced by cultural, economic and political forces[20]. 
For instance, phenomenology can be applied in data 
collection, qualitative data analysis, in trying to understand 
ICT scarcity in various sectors and in understanding the 
technological attitude of people in contemporary society. 
A. Phenomenology in data collection in ICT research 

Applying Phenomenology in data collection in ICT 
research would imply constructing research questions that 
reflect the experiences of an individual as an object of 
inquiry. Example of some research questions that can guide 
phenomenologist research in ICT include; "What is the 
ICT use experience for a rural elder to videoconference 
with a healthcare professional?", "What is it like for a rural 
farmer to use ICT to manage his livestock?", "What is it 
like for an illiterate person to learn to use a computer to 
access government services?"[2].The illustrative research 
questions refer to a specific setting and are not concerned 
with explaining how specific contextual factors influence 
the phenomena rather, the concern is in understanding the 
essence of the phenomena. The attention of an ICT 
phenomenologist researcher should be geared towards the 
meaning of the experience of accessing health services 
remotely, the experience of using ICT on the life of a 
farmer, and the experience of overcoming illiteracy to 
access government services as illustrated by the research 
questions stated above.  
B. Phenomenology in understanding ICT scarcity 

Phenomenology can be applied in ICT research to 
understand the experiences individuals go through due to 
the scarcity of ICT infrastructures and skills. The scarcity 
of ICT infrastructures and skills exists. It is not enough to 
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understand the factors influencing the scarcity but rather to 
further understand the experience such individuals go 
through due to the scarcity. Some of the research questions 
that can guide extracting lived experiences on the scarcity 
of ICT would include but not limited to “What is it like not 
to be able to chat with a loved one in a foreign country?” 
“What is it like not to be able to use a computer to send an 
email?” 
C. Phenomenology in finding the root cause of 

Information Technology related issues ICT 
organization 

In previous research, empirical surveys have been to 
describe the root cause of problems in ICT organizations. 
However, knowing the cause of the problem is not 
sufficient enough to warrant the best way of solving it. 
There is a need to understand the experience the individual 
goes through in understanding and trying to solve the 
problem. For instance, knowing the low efficiency of an IT 
personal is as a result of a lack of skills or appropriate IT 
tools is not enough to solve the problem at hand. There is a 
need to understand the experience the said individual goes 
through in Using IT tools with insufficient skills and tools. 
Saraswat [21] researched to investigate issues related to the 
deployment of ICT in a large multinational enterprise in 
India. The study revealed that ICT culture in an 
organization, organizational ICT policies, and organization 
ICT sociology are the topmost issues in which the 
phenomenology approach can be applied to, to reveal 
hidden dimensions and root causes of ICT related problems 
which may not be clear from an empirical survey. 

ICT studies are geared more towards quantitative 
research because of the philosophical stance underpinning 
it. This is not to mean that qualitative approaches have not 
been applied in ICT. Qualitative approaches such as 
ethnography, and grounded theory and thematic analysis 
have played a significant role in ICT research. However, 
these approaches focus on the wholeness of the event under 
study and seek to provide a theoretical insightful 
explanation through close interactions with participants. A 
theoretical explanation is not sufficient enough to 
understand the experience an individual goes through 
which is what makes phenomenology distinctive. 
Phenomenology takes a step further to emphasize 
intuitions, imagination and universal structures in 
obtaining a picture of the dynamics that underlay the 
experience, account for and provide an understanding of 
perception, feelings and thought evoked regarding a 
specific experience [2]. The phenomenologist does not 
focus on the impact or existence of a certain technology 
rather on the interaction between technology and people. 

6. Applicability of Phenomenology 
Approach in the Field of ICT 

In the field of ICT, the phenomenology approach has 

been applied in educational technology research in an 
attempt to try and understand the experiences teachers’ and 
students’ go through during the teaching and learning 
process. The experiences are divided into three streams of 
research: (1) Students’ experiences with online education 
(2) Teachers’ experiences as they integrate technology in 
teaching and (3) User’s psychological experiences with 
computer application [19]. 

The stream of research on students’ experiences with 
online education involves the experiences students’ go 
through when taking courses online, perception of 
e-learning [22], distant education and assessment. The 
literature review revealed a small number of applications in 
understanding student experiences. For example, Cilesiz 
[23] conducted a phenomenological study of adolescents' 
experience on the educational use of computers at internet 
cafes in Turkey. The study aimed to understand and 
describe the educational use of computers in-depth and 
arrive at the essence of adolescent experience with the 
phenomenon. 

The stream of research on teachers’ experiences as they 
integrate technology in teaching includes teachers' 
self-studies using technology, teachers' experiences with 
Learning Management Systems and pre-service teacher 
experiences with technology. For example Boorang et al. 
[24] Conducted a phenomenological study on teachers' 
views and perceptive on using technology in teaching and 
learning. Eight full time elementary and secondary teachers 
from an international school underwent a semi-structured 
interview and the data analyzed using phenomenological 
analysis. Cigdemoglu et al [25] conducted a 
phenomenological study of instructors' experiences on an 
open-source learning management system. The study was 
conducted in a Private university in Ankara Turkey. The 
findings indicated that instructors have different 
impressions from the system in terms of their efforts and 
expectation. Yuksel-Arslan et al [26] conducted a 
phenomenological study on teachers' experiences of using 
digital storytelling in early childhood education. 

The stream of research on user’s psychological 
experiences with computer application which is concerned 
with experiences of individuals as they interact with 
internet and multimedia learning applications. For example, 
Chan et al [27] conducted a study on students' lived 
experiences of using smartphones in diverse learning 
contexts using a hermeneutic phenomenological approach. 
Sandi-Urena [28] conducted a phenomenological study 
that investigated students' experiences of change in 
instructional style from a traditional laboratory program to 
one that was cooperative and project-based. Howard [29] 
investigated a phenomenological examination of first-time 
computer experience of adults. Li [30] conducted a 
mixed-method study on the perception of teachers and 
students in a Canadian school on the use of technology. 
Miller et al [31] investigated the experiences individuals 
have when conversing with digital pedagogical agents. 
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7. Conclusions 
The philosophical stance underpinning ICT research is a 

positivistic approach in which the world is seen as 
composed of objects that humans can study, understand 
and manipulate. It is a view accepted by quantitative 
researchers [4]. From a sociological perspective, 
everything in society is seen as objects that can be 
numbered, counted and quantified, therefore society is seen 
as something external which shapes human action. On the 
other hand, phenomenology takes a humanistic approach 
which is rooted in the understanding that human activity is 
the force that creates what we perceive to be the society. 
This contrast makes the application of phenomenology 
approach in the field of ICT a challenge. 

Phenomenology is a powerful research approach that is 
suitable for exploring challenging problems in the field of 
ICT. By understanding its nature of studies and working to 
ensure proper alignment between the specific research 
question and researchers' underlying philosophy it can be 
applied in ICT research. Phenomenology can be applied in 
ICT during data collection, in trying to understand ICT 
scarcity and technological attitude of people in 
contemporary society. However, in circumstances such as 
analyzing qualitative data [4], it is unsuitable due to the 
nature of qualitative data. Since there is no single 
agreed-upon method for conducting phenomenological 
research because each approach draws on a different 
philosophical perspective, therefore one must be able to 
articulate the specific philosophical underpinnings 
associated with each approach and the suitability of each 
approach. An important finding from the different studies 
that have applied phenomenology is that empiricism and 
phenomenology do not oppose each other, rather while 
empiricism helps understand what happens in ICT use, 
phenomenology helps to uncover the root cause behind the 
empirical observation. Therefore it is important to know 
areas in ICT research where phenomenology is most 
suitable. 
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